Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, March 27, 2023, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)		Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)		Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)			Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)		David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Cam Beard (East Haddam Land Trust)		Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Ralph Chappell (East Haddam Land Trust)		Rob Smith (Town of East Haddam)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)			Regan Stacy (Town of Lyme)
Christine Darnell (Town of Lyme)			Eric Thomas (DEEP)
Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)

Guests:  Martha Rice (The Nature Conservancy); Jackie Diaz (National Park Service)

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:02 PM.  Irving thanked Pat Young for her work on the Eightmile Wild & Scenic newsletter that was recently mailed to about 8000 members of the local communities.  Distributing hard copies of the newsletter to appropriate locations was requested (e.g. library, community center, town hall).

Minutes:  Minutes of January 23, 2023 ERWSCC meeting were approved by consensus.

Adoption of Procurement Policy:  (hard copies of draft policy were distributed)  To ensure compliance with access to and expenditure of federal funds, it is necessary to have proper policies in place.  The shared materials include information on a Code of Conduct, Solicitation and Competition, Selection, Exemptions and Contract Administration.  In particular, these all apply to expenses of $10,000 or more.  Any contractor receiving payment of 10K or more must also adhere to the guidelines.  After reviewing the document (Procurement Policy-Eightmile Draft-Feb 7 edit (002), Liz Lacy noted that further guidance from NPS requires removal of item 5 under Code of Conduct.

 A question was asked about ERWSCC member groups that submit for grant funding to ERWSCC; is there a conflict?  Liz Lacy stated that so long as no one individual benefits from a grant, it meets funding standards.  Young reminded the group that grant funding proposals submitted by a group represented on ERWSCC requires the members of that specific group recuse themselves from a vote on said funding request. 

Several questions on the bidding procedure were asked (how to ensure competitive bids, bid process).  Young stated there is not a required minimum of bids, but that open bidding is the key (proper legal notification of RFP).  Lacy stated that if fewer than 3 bids are received, a memo should be written explaining the situation, but that funding can still be allocated.  Prior to a vote on the accepting the policy, Young reminded meeting attendees who are voting members, and who are alternates.  Rob Smith made a motion to accept the policy document (with the change noted, above, to strike paragraph 5 under Code of Conduct), which was seconded by Christine Darnell.  There was no further discussion, and the motion passed.

For the benefit of new members of the group and guests, Irving requested everyone to introduce themselves.

Community Grant Requests:  Young discussed the previously funded Pollinator Pathway project of the Town of Lyme.  The Town hopes to implement a phase II of the project (proposal distributed to the group by email).  The current request is for $2850, which includes expanding the previously planted area.  It can be completed in the current ERWSCC fiscal year.  Regan Stacy reported on the benefits of Phase I of the project, noting observation of at least 13 monarch butterfly caterpillars on existing plants (e.g. milkweed) in the fall.  Smith made a motion to approve the project, which was seconded by Pete Govert.  No further discussion, motion passed.

Young asked the group to keep her up to date of any known or pending funding requests.  Bernie Gillis mentioned a possible Eagle Scout project, in East Haddam. Young stated the need to have an educational component for Eagle projects.  Lacy noted an example where numbered locations along a trail were included in an accompanying guide to the trail. 

National Park Service/DEEP/TNC Updates: The NPS is getting clarification on funding potential improvement projects at Burnham Brook (e.g. parking area, interpretive signage, accessibility).  David Gumbart stated The Nature Conservancy will complete the parking area project with its own funds.  Young stated ERWSCC (via board member Bernie Gillis donating his time) will install hand railing where the stone steps are. Irving suggested a sign at the office to identify the location (and confirm for first-time visitors “you’re here”).  Gumbart also discussed a planned pavilion, and Conservancy parameters on accepting federal funding (quite restrictive).  It may be possible for ERWSCC to provide grant funding to the East Haddam Land Trust, which could then cost-share pavilion expenses with the Conservancy. Smith affirmed that a larger pavilion is preferred to accommodate groups.  Gillis asked if volunteer work could reduce pavilion costs; Gumbart answered that it would not, but could shorten the timeframe in which the project may be completed.  No action taken.

Eric Thomas reported on DEEP staffing and role changes, which may impact state interaction with project partners.  The DEEP Water Management Bureau appreciates and supports its staff involvement with Wild & Scenic Rivers programs; it is hoped the Water Bureau can raise the profile of Wild & Scenic programs with other DEEP Bureaus.  For work on ditches and drainage at Devil’s Hopyard State Park, Smith suggests the DEEP Parks implement additional erosion & control measures.  An effort to improve communication between ERWSCC representatives and State Parks staff will be made.

Executive Committee/Budget:  A Year-to-date expenses spreadsheet was shared prior to the meeting.  Young reviewed discussion regarding the Environmental Program Coordinator position formerly held by Riley Doherty, on whether or not to hire a replacement on a contract basis (previous arrangement) or to hire the position as an employee, with the ERWSCC fiscal agent, the Lyme Land Conservation Trust (LLCT), acting as the hiring entity.  Cost to hire position, as planned, would cost $39,312 as a contract employee.  Cost if hired as employee, with benefits, would be between $50,000 – 55,000.  Irving suggests, for the Program Director position held by Young, that 2 weeks paid vacation be included for the position.  Discussion ensued regarding payroll taxes, hours to be worked per week and benefits.  Ed Natoli stated it would be wise to plan for the future of the two current ERWSCC staff positions, whereby benefits are incorporated, to ensure job satisfaction and employee retention.  Interviews for the Environmental Program Coordinator will be scheduled; Irving and Young will seek participants for the interview team.

Young discussed ERWSCC finances, including money it has carried over in its fiscal year budgets (currently, about 38K).  Federal Wild & Scenic funding is part of a 5-year agreement, and ERWSCC is in its 4th year of this timeframe.  To ensure carry over funds can be utilized, they must be committed (under contract) by May of 2025, and then spent within 90 days of contract signing.  Lacy indicated there may be some flexibility with the carryover funds, but this may also require administrative paperwork; best to put funds to use when available.  One issue to be addressed is a gap between when the ERWSCC contract agreement ends and when the federal fiscal year ends.  Lacy is confident it will work out; perhaps money can be “front-loaded” to the LLCT to ensure it has the funds in-hand to pay for the two staff positions.

Projects that may be funded include the Lyme Pollinator Pathway Phase II work, engineering for repair to bridge at Walden Preserve (crossed East Branch; owned by the Conservacy) and a beaver study by UConn..  NPS Fellow, Jackie Diaz, will help with coordination and production of a unigrid map for the Eightmile Wild & Scenic program. Young has discussed hiring out the writing for the map project with Peter Marteka, a well-known nature writer in Connecticut and will approach Riley Doherty about the map portion.  

Gumbart discussed a recent meeting at the Walden Preserve bridge site; it is hoped possible work to ensure the safety of the bridge crossing can incorporate improvements to also improve river flow. One of the two bridge abutments causes a significant narrowing of the river channel, and its removal is recommended.  Total project cost and timeframe (two neighbors require daily access across the bridge) are also significant factors in determining project outcomes.

Cam Beard discussed a trail expansion project at the Burnham Brook preserve, with two proposed crossings of Burnham Brook.  He asked if it was worth putting together a recommended “how to” for foot bridges.  Lacy requested foot bridge projects be addressed one at a time, as they arise; a how-to manual may suggest ERWSCC is promoting foot bridges and river crossings.

Young is trying to work with the Town of Lyme and Eversource to discuss habitat restoration along power line rights of way.  Eversource has significantly cleared sections under the powerlines. A field meeting prompted by the Town of Lyme with Eversource and included some DEEP Wildlife representatives was held recently. ERWSCC funding may be available to support plant purchases for restoration work.  Young also reported on recent ERWSCC-sponsored chainsaw training for volunteers working on the Goodwin Trail.  It was a two-day workshop this past weekend, and by all reports it was very successful.  Darnell suggested having drone photography would be beneficial, to help with outreach and promotion of the watershed and assessment of forest impacts from pests such as the emerald ash borer and spongy moth.  There was general agreement ERWSCC funds could be used to promote research, which would ultimately improve public awareness of ERWSCC and the Eightmile River.

Adjournment:  there being no further business, Irving adjourned the meeting 7:22 PM.


Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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